Idaho State Racing Commission
Commission Meeting

June 12, 2009

Jerome Fairgrounds

Chairman Tim Ridinger called the meeting to order at 4:05 p.m. He then introduced the new Commissioner Hoffman.
Ted Hoffman stated that he was a veterinarian and ranch from Mt. Home and that he is interested in horses.

Chairman Tim Ridinger asked that everyone to introduce themselves.  He then moved to agenda item #3-Approval of Minutes.

Ted Hoffman made the motion to approve the minutes as written.

Mike Bosen made the second.

Chairman Tim Ridinger asked for a vote.  Motion passed.  He then moved to agenda item #4-License applications.

Jacki Libengood stated that Jerome’s live meet application was complete and that we have everything that is needed.

Ted Hoffman made the motion to approve the Jerome’s live meet application.

Mike Bose made the second.

Chairman Tim Ridinger asked for a vote.  Motion passed.  

Jacki Libengood stated that Rupert Downs has submitted everything that is needed for their live meet application.  She requests the Commission approve their license.

Mike Bosen made the motion to approve Rupert Downs application.

Ted Hoffman made the second.
Chairman Tim Ridinger asked for a vote.  Motion passed.  Next we have approval of race day and a application for Idaho Falls.
Dennis Jackson stated that racing in Idaho Falls last year was conducted by Capital Racing and that left things in limbo in the area.  Early in June we received letters from horsemen with their requested race days.  There are a couple of concerns of overlapping.

Jim Bernard stated that we will not have the AQHA Challenge races as those will be held in Wyoming.

Dennis Jackson stated that they have asked for approximately 10 days to race.  One of their requested is July 30th and 31st which is the week prior to Malad on August 1st and 2nd.  That is 4 days of racing.

Jim Bernard stated that we wanted to run the trails without taking horses from the fair.

Jim Bennett stated that he talked to people in Malad and is concerned about the conflict of race days.

Cody Hyde asked if they were aware of the Diamond Classics.

Jim Bernard stated that when Wyoming quits racing maybe they will come here.  We do not want to make people mad.

Sam Stephenson stated that there is another date, September 5 which is 2 days prior to Blackfoot.

Jim Bernard stated that it was for the Bosen Trail, if you have 2 and 3 year olds they won’t be running the fairs.

Sam Stephenson stated the he always wanted to promote racing and when we start draining the pool of horse with too many races and we don’t want to hurt the tracks.  The horses can run that much.  Another issue is the revenue base.  How are you going to pick up other races and your application for next year will be based on more days with less money?

Jim Bernard stated that our thought was about the Bosen Trails and the Hawthorn Vet wants to run a 1 day futurity.  People are going to have to pick what they want to race.  We are scared to go to much later because of the weather.  I know about spreading funds out but we need to have a central location for people to run more than a day or two, we are going to have a problem getting big races and make horse racing work.
Sam Stephenson stated that Boise is still working on a meet.  Plan A is out the window and Plan B is almost out the window and we are working on Plan C.  If Plan C goes out the window we will keep planning.  This many days compounds the problem when you are racing them on top of each other.  Three horse races happen but are not what we want and it is not promoting good horse racing.  But we can hurt each other with too many days.

Cody Hyde stated that we need to pursue our own plans as well.  Talking to our board we need to have a central place to train and meet.  It would be a benefit to everyone.

Jim Bernard states that it is a matter of communication.  Horsemen need a place to stall for 60 days then you will loose horses to other states.  It takes options for a horse owner.  I think you will be surprised how many late pays you will get this year.
Don Knapp stated that on the website you have 4 dates.  Due to conservative community have Friday racing.  Fridays are very hard to fill races.  Think you are going to struggle to fill on Thursday and Friday.  Do need to work together and not compete with other tracks.  Need to look to the future not just this year.

Max Colland asked if they are brining in more horses to Idaho Falls.

Jim Bernard stated that it is hard to know all the trainers and where they are going.  These weren’t our choice of dates and will be different next year.  Idaho Falls horse racing is in bad shape if we don’t have a place to stable.

Don Knopp stated that we get paid for 2 days which gets less and less and will hurt the whole group if you get more days.
Chairman Tim Ridinger stated that we need to look also at the long term and make it the pie bigger and it won’t happen this year.

Max Colland asked if you just have people hauling in and racing and leaving, that doesn’t help anyone.  This would be good for Idaho Falls and hold them at meets that are already scheduled.

Mike Bosen stated that from a breeder and race sponsor stand point it is difficult to hold a race.  It is difficult for the trainers to not know where to go to race.  Horsemen are willing to do whatever to run races.

Jim Bennett asked if he is only going to run trails for 3 races how is he going to come up with the other since he has to have 6 races for a race card.

Jim Bernard answered that we were going to make it up with the Dutchmaster and the Hawthorn futurity trials.

Sam Stephenson stated that they could run 4 races in a day but would not be eligible for the race day revenue for next years split but is it worth it.

Ted Hoffman stated that he is pleasantly surprised with the openness of everyone at this meeting.  There may be some things to “horsetrade” to find solutions of everyone’s needs.  I don’t want to throw my solution into that and would like them to work this out to resolve the differences.

Dennis Jackson stated that this is a crazy year because of the uncertainty of Boise.  The Commission can approve dates requested or not.  What I am hearing is a concern on the dates of July 30, 31 and September 5.  The Commission can approve for trials only or the can choose not to approve as they are close to dates that have already been approved.
Jim Bernard stated that after 7 hours of meeting to come up with those dates, if we can’t have them, then I would like someone to tell me how we are to get this done with the trials.

Trina Fackrell stated that in regards to running the fair, they are limited to those trials and I don’t think they would hurt our meet.  I am not comfortable with open races in Malad regardless of the 6 races. 

Max Colland stated that we need a compromise.

Chairman Tim Ridinger asked if Idaho Falls runs only trial races only prior to Blackfoot.

Trina Fackrell stated that Blackfoot would agree.

Chairman Tim Ridinger asked if for July 30 and 31 for Malad, would you agree for trial races only?  This is a one time thing and not to guarantee these dates for next year.
Mike Bosen stated that it may be more appropriate if Jim Bernard goes back to the board and see exactly what they want.

Jim Bernard stated that we can adjust and we would like an answer today. And we do not need July 30th.

Ted Hoffman made the motion to approve July 31 and September 5 for trials only and July 1 and 2 not approved with the remainder approved as requested.  And that this is an unusual request and is not something we would want to do next year.
Chairman Tim Ridinger made the second.

Mike Bosen stated that he would abstain from voting.

Chairman Tim Ridinger asked if there are any other comments or concerns on the motion.  He then asked for a vote.  Motion passed.  He then moved to Agenda item #6.
Dennis Jackson stated that when we set this meeting up Scott Sherwood of the Greene Group was going to try to be here, but he could not make it.  So for an update of what I think is going on.  We have 2 major issues that are stopping the Boise facility.  There is not a signed lease with Ada County and the amount that the County wants for that lease.  Oneida has been in discussions with the County and I don’t know how far that has gone.  The big issue is that there is still money owed to the simulcast providers by Capital and the providers will not send a signal to Boise till the bills are paid.  That was the same issue that we had in 2005.  I have had a number of conversations with Mr. Bierie and some were paid but still has others that need to be paid.  I am disappointed with Capital as they held an auction and only 30% of monies received were used to pay the Boise debt.  Besides all of that I believe we are going to race in Boise this year.
Chairman Tim Ridinger asked if there were any questions, none being, he move to agenda item #6-Live Meet report.

Jacki Libengood stated Emmett’s handle was up by $21,191 from 2008 and Pocatello was up by $124,132 from 2008, so their total handle was up by 28% from 2008.  With Les Bois being down, the simulcast handle is down through July 7th, $2,873,918.  
Chairman Tim Ridinger asked if there were any questions, none being, he moved to agenda item #7-Financial Reports.

Jacki Libengood stated that our beginning balance for May 2009 was $213,983.19, receipts were $38,405.02 and our expenditures were $39,251.80 leaving an ending balance of $213,136.41.

Dennis Jackson stated that your commission is holding its own at the moment but will need to be addressed in the future.

Duane Diderickson asked how the ADW money was doing since Les Bois shut down.

Jacki Libengood answered that we do not have numbers at this time, but will for our next meeting.

Chairman Tim Ridinger then moved to agenda item #8-Executive Directors Report.

Dennis Jackson stated that he did not have much other than to remind everyone that Skeeter Warr’s funeral tomorrow at 11:00 at the LDS church in Malta.

Mike Bosen asked if we were going to address today Idaho Fall’s request for a simulcast license.

Dennis Jackson answered that we are waiting for an application from Idaho Falls and once we receive that we will add it to the agenda.

Chairman Tim Ridinger then moved to agenda item #9-Commissioners Report.  They had nothing to report.  He then asked if there was any other business.

Dennis Jackson stated that there is no other business other than set the next meeting date.  He would suggest that we wait to see what happens with Boise and set a meeting when we get more information.

Chairman Tim Ridinger asked for a motion to adjourn.

Mike Bosen made the motion to adjourn.

Ted Hoffman made the second.

Chairman Tim Ridinger asked for the vote, motion passed.  Meeting adjourned at 5:30 p.m.
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